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MINUTES 
  

 

Regular Meeting of Council 

September 25, 2024 

 PRESENT Warden Eleanor Roulston 

Deputy Warden Wayne Greene 

 

  Councillors:  Tom Isenor 

                   Walter Tingley  

Elie Moussa  

Keith Rhyno 

Michael Perry  

Carl MacPhee  

Norval Mitchell  

Eldon Hebb 

Sandra Garden-Cole 

 

 STAFF 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Ms. Janice Taylor, Manager of Finance 

Mr. Adam Clarkson, Director of Corporate Services 

Mr. John Woodford, Director of Planning & Development 

Mr. Jesse Hulsman, Director of Infrastructure & Operations 

Ms. Alana Tapper, Director of Parks, Recreation & Culture  

Mr. Tom Gignac, Manager of Information Services 

Ms. Amanda Hatfield, Information Management Coordinator 

Ms. Jessica van den Hof, Business & Legislative Administrator 

 

 CALL TO ORDER  

 Warden Roulston called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.    

 LAND ACKNOWLEDGEMENT  

 Warden Roulston respectfully acknowledged that East Hants is in Mi’kma’ki and the 

District of Sipekne’katik, the ancestral and unceded territory of the Mi’kmaq people. 

East Hants further acknowledges the 50 African Nova Scotian communities whose 400-

year history have contributed to the provinces culture, history and legacies. We are 

all Treaty people. 

 

The Warden further acknowledged the beginning of Truth and Reconciliation Week 

and East Hants has raised the Survivors Flag at the Lloyd E. Matheson Centre to 

recognize and honour the survivors of residential schools, their families and the 

children who never returned home. The flag will remain flying until the end of 

October.  

 

 MOMENT OF SILENT CONTEMPLATION  

 A moment of silent contemplation was observed. 

 

 

 

 



Regular Meeting of Council – September 25, 2024 

Page 2 of 15 

 APPROVAL OF OR AMENDMENTS TO THE AGENDA  

C24(282) On the motion of Deputy Warden Wayne and Councillor Mitchell:  

Moved that the agenda be approved. 

MOTION CARRIED 

 

 

 APPROVAL OF MINUTES  

C24(283) On the motion of Councillors Mitchell and Tingley: 

Moved that the minutes of the July 16, 2024, Council (Policy & In-Camera), and 

July 24, 2024, Regular Meeting of Council August 15, 2024, Special Meeting of 

Council be approved. 

MOTION CARRIED  

 

 BUILDING OFFICIAL AND FIRE INSPECTOR APPOINTMENTS  

C24(284) On motion of Councillor Perry and Deputy Warden Greene:  

Moved that Council appoint Jason Wiles as Building Official for the Municipality 

of East Hants per Section 5(2) of the Building Code Act. 

MOTION CARRIED  

Woodford 

C24(285) On motion of Councillor Perry and Deputy Warden Greene:   

Moved that Council appoints Jason Wiles as Municipal Fire Inspector per Section 

19(1)(b) of the Fire Safety Act. 

MOTION CARRIED 

Woodford 

 HERITAGE OFFICER APPOINTMENT  

 Henry Black and Rachel Gilbert were appointed as Heritage Officers.  

C24(286) On motion of Deputy Warden Greene and Councillor Moussa:  

Moved that Council designate Henry Black as Heritage Officer for the 

Municipality of East Hants as per 19G(1) of the Heritage Property Act. 

MOTION CARRIED 

Woodford 

C24(287) On motion of Deputy Warden Greene and Councillor Hebb:  

Moved that Council designate Rachel Gilbert to act in the Heritage Officer’s 

stead as per Section 19G(2) of the Heritage Property Act. 

MOTION CARRIED 

Woodford 

 CORRESPONDENCE FOR INFORMATION  

 A complete copy of “Correspondence for Information” is attached to and forms part 

of the minutes.   
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 ITEM #45 - LETTER TO THE MINISTER OF PUBLIC WORKS REGARDING NEGOTIATION 

THAT WOULD SEE THE MUNICIPALITY TAKE OVER OWNERSHIP OF ROULSTON DRIVE 

AND HAVENWOOD DRIVE  

 

 Councillor MacPhee clarified that his intent behind motion C24(229) was that NS 

Public Works would upgrade the section of road that they own now and, if 

development goes through and Public Works upgrades the road the Municipality would 

assume ownership. The intent of the motion was not that the road would go under 

the J-class program, as participation in that program would be expensive for 

residents.  

 

Staff clarified that the letter is only the official opening to negotiations per C24(229) 

and does not commit the road to the J-class program.   

[7:00] 

 CORRESPONDENCE FOR DECISION  

 A complete copy of “Correspondence for Decision” is attached to and forms part of 

the minutes. 

 

 ITEM #57 - A TEMPORARY BORROWING RESOLUSTION (TBR) IS REQUIRED TO 

BORROW FROM MUNICIPAL FINANCE CORPORATION (MFC) FOR THE SHUBENACADIE 

WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT 

 

C24(288) On motion of Councillors MacPhee and Perry: 

Moved that Council approve the Temporary Borrowing Resolution and the 

Resolution for Preapproval for the Shubenacadie Wastewater Treatment Plan in 

the amount of $1,808,000; and  

That the average interest rate of the debentures not exceed the rate of 6.5% for 

a term not to exceed 25 years. 

MOTION CARRIED 

[9:00] 

Tattrie 

 ITEM #20 – EMAIL FROM EAST HANTS MULTI-USE TRAILS ASSOCIATION REQUEST TO 

DEVELOP THE OLD DAR LINE FOR A MULTI/SHARED USE TRAIL 

 

 A request has been received from the East Hants Multi-Use Trails Association to 

develop the former DAR line in a phased approach over multiple years. Allowing the 

group to do this would involve an agreement between the Association and the 

Municipality. The Association may have an opportunity to have $180,000 from a 

Driftclimbers (snowmobile club) project transferred over to use for maintenance on 

the DAR line, provided there is an agreement in place with the Municipality in future. 

 

Discussion ensued.  

 

 

C24(289) On the motion of Deputy Warden Greene and Councillor Rhyno:  

Moved that staff return with a report on avenues that we can pursue with the 

East Hants Multi-use Trails Association to enter into an agreement to maintain 

the DAR Line. 

Tapper 

[14:00] 
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MOTION CARRIED 

C24(290) On the motion of Councillor Perry and Deputy Warden Greene:  

Moved that staff prepare a letter of support for the funding (Re: East Hants Multi-

Use Trail Association). 

MOTION CARRIED 

 

Tapper 

[17:00] 

 BREAK  

 Council adjourned for a brief break from 7:17 p.m. to 7:30 p.m.  

 APPEAL HEARING – SITE PLAN APPROVAL – MAPLEWOOD LANE, ELMSDALE   

 The appeal hearing was live-streamed through the municipal website and YouTube.  

  

Note: All comments/questions have been summarized and are not to be considered a 

verbatim transcript. 

 

The Development Officer presented the staff report titled “Appeal of Site Plan 

Approval – 10 Maplewood Lane, Elmsdale” dated September 25, 2024. A copy of the 

report and related documents were attached to the agenda and available to all 

Council members.  

 

The Municipal Development Officer has granted site plan approval for a multiple unit 

development at 10 Maplewood Lane, Elmsdale; this decision has been appealed by 

Haraold Schwartz. Warden Roulston opened the floor to comments or questions from 

members of Council. 

 

 Staff answered questions regarding the number of residents to receive notice, private 

right of ways, the scope of the appeal, and the present zoning.  

[9:00] 

 APPELLANT COMMENTS  

 Warden Roulston asked if the Appellant had any comments or would like to make a 

presentation.   

 

The Appellant did not have any comments.  

 

 COMMENTS FROM COUNCILLORS   

 There were no further questions from councillors.   

C24(291) On motion of Deputy Warden Greene and Councillor Moussa:  

Moved that Council hereby upholds the decision of the Development Officer to 

grant site plan approval for the proposed development on PID 45083326 and 

therefore dismisses the appeal of Harald Schwartz. 

MOTION CARRIED 

[12:00] 

Woodford 
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 PUBLIC HEARING  [13:18]  

 The public hearing was live-streamed through the municipal website and YouTube.  

  

Note: All comments/questions have been summarized and are not to be considered a 

verbatim transcript. 

 

Warden Roulston noted that there are two (2) items on the public hearing agenda.  

The purpose of the hearing is to hear input from the public prior to making a decision 

on the proposals. 

 

The Warden welcomed those in attendance. She advised that anyone who wanted to 

comment or ask questions would be provided an opportunity to do so. 

 

Warden Roulston referenced Council’s Procedural Policy. She advised that Council 

may approve, reject or defer its decision on the proposal to a later date.  Council 

approval is required for the proposals to proceed. 

 

Warden Roulston asked the Director of Corporate Services to outline when the public 

hearing advertisements were published. 

 

The Director of Corporate Services noted that the public hearing notices appeared in 

the September 11th and 18th of the Chronicle Herald. The notices described the topics, 

gave the date and time of the public hearing, and provided details and noted that 

staff reports were available to the public.  

 

 PLN24-007: MAPPING AMENDMENT TO THE MUNICIPAL PLANNING STRATEGY AND 

LAND USE BYLAW - EAST GORE 

[14:53] 

 Warden Roulston noted the public hearing item is regarding Municipal Planning 

Strategy and Land use Bylaw amendments to be considered by Council. The 

amendment will amend the MPS and LUB by changing the land use designation and 

zone of PID 45117975 to Rural Use North (RU-2). 

 

Warden Roulston asked the Chair of the Planning Advisory Committee to present his 

report. 

 

Councillor Mitchell, as Chairperson of the Planning Advisory Committee, noted that 

the committee considered the proposal on behalf of Municipal Council, reviewed 

staff’s reports, completed their evaluation and would make a recommendation to 

Council during the hearing. Councillor Michell asked staff to present their final report 

on the proposal. 
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 The Director of Planning & Development presented the staff report titled “PLN24-007 

2929 Highway 202: MPS and LUB Mapping Amendments” dated September 11, 2024. 

A copy of the report and related documents were attached to the agenda and 

available to all Council members. 

Warden Roulston opened the floor to comments or questions from members of 

Council. Staff addressed questions from Council with respect to zoning of surrounding 

properties. 

 

 APPLICANT COMMENTS  

 Warden Roulston asked if the applicant had any comments or would like to make a 

presentation.   

There were none.  

 

 PUBLIC COMMENTS/QUESTIONS  

 Warden Roulston opened the floor for comments and questions from members of the 

public in attendance.   

There were none.  

 

Warden Roulston asked if there were any questions or comments via YouTube Chat.   

There were none.  

 

Warden Roulston asked if staff had any final comments.  

There were none. 

 

 RECOMMENDATION  

C24(292) On the motion of Councillors Mitchell and Moussa: 

Moved that Council give second reading and approve the proposal to amend the 

MPS and LUB by changing the land use designation and zone of PID 45117975 to 

Rural Use North (RU-2). 

MOTION CARRIED 

[23:00] 

Woodford 

 PLN24-004: MAPPING AMENDMENT TO THE MUNICIPAL PLANNING STRATEGY AND 

LAND USE BYLAW - HAVENWOOD DRIVE, SHUBENACADIE 

 

 Warden Roulston noted the public hearing item is regarding Municipal Planning 

Strategy and Land use Bylaw amendments to be considered by Council. The 

application will amend the MPS and LUB by changing the land use designation of PID 

445097227 to Established Residential Neighbourhood (ER) Designation and rezone the 

same lands to Two Dwelling Unit Residential (R2) Zone. 

 

Warden Roulston asked the Chair of the Planning Advisory Committee to present his 

report. 

 

Councillor Mitchell, as Chairperson of the Planning Advisory Committee, noted that 

the committee considered the proposal on behalf of Municipal Council, reviewed 
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staff’s reports, completed their evaluation and would make a recommendation to 

Council during the hearing. Councillor Michell asked staff to present their final report 

on the proposal. 

 The Community Planner II presented the staff report titled “RYC Property Ltd. 

Application: MPS and LUB Mapping Amendments” dated September 11, 2024. A copy 

of the report and related documents were attached to the agenda and available to 

all Council members. 

Warden Roulston opened the floor to comments or questions from members of 

Council. 

 

 Staff addressed questions from Council with respect to open space for the 

development, lift station upgrades and cost-sharing for upgrades, resident worries 

that the development will make the flooding worse, storm water management, 

ditching, the process of stormwater plan approval.   

[34:00] 

 APPLICANT COMMENTS  

 Warden Roulston asked if the applicant had any comments or would like to make a 

presentation.   

John Paul Cyr, Applicant: 

• The applicant acknowledged that Shubenacadie is prone to flooding 

problems, but that they are working with engineers and hope that if the road 

is upgraded that will help the issue, and if they need to add a retention pond 

they will. 

• The applicant believes that he is the first developer to work in Shubenacadie 

in several years because of the moratorium on development; if Council and 

the community wants to expand, they need to work with developers. 

• The applicant noted that he is experienced enough and wants to do his best 

for the community.  

 

 PUBLIC COMMENTS/QUESTIONS  

 Warden Roulston opened the floor for comments and questions from members of the 

public in attendance.   

 

John van de Reit, owns property near the subject site 

• Questioned if the development would push the lot total past 100 if the 47 lots 

were subdivided 

 

Nicola MacLean - 19 Havenwood, Shubenacadie  

• States she has been personally affected by the flooding on Havenwood and 

that her family is very diligent about checking their ditches 

• Can residents be interviewed or involved in drafting the storm management 

plan? Have there been studies or research on flooding in the area? Has the 

McInnis Trail been checked? Concerned about the location of the new houses, 

because there is an unofficial retaining pond that she does not want impacted 

 

 

 

[56:00] 
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Staff encouraged residents to reach out to municipal engineering staff or the 

applicant with concerns and additional information. The road is owned by the 

Province of Nova Scotia; any upgrades required would need to be done by the road 

owner. Flood mitigation studies have not been done by the Municipality.  

John van de Reit  

• How to do quantify existing flooding issues?  

• As developer sells and subdivides, once it hits 100 lots, does it stop, or can 

he keep subdividing?  

• What is the difference in elevation from bottom to top of plan?  

Staff explained that no more than 100 lots will be approved as per policy and the 

elevation is unknown at this time. The development will have to comply with 

municipal standards. 

 

Warden Roulston asked if there were any questions or comments via YouTube Chat.  

There were none.  

 

Warden Roulston asked if staff had any final comments.  

There were none. 

 RECOMMENDATION  

C24(293) On the motion of Councillor Mitchell and Deputy Warden Greene: 

Moved that Council give second reading and approve the application from RYC 

Property Ltd. to amend the MPS and LUB by changing the land use designation of 

PID 445097227 to Established Residential Neighbourhood (ER) Designation and 

rezone the same lands to Two Dwelling Unit Residential (R2) Zone. 

 

MOTION CARRIED 

[1:13:51] 

Woodford 

 The Warden concluded the Public Hearing and thanked those in attendance.   

 CORRESPONDENCE FOR DECISION – CONTINUATION 

 

ITEM # 17 – LETTER FROM CRAIG SMITH FROM NS ENVIRONMENT & CLIMATE 

CHANGE REGARDING AN UPDATE ON PROTECTION OF PROVINCIAL LANDS AT 

COCKSCOMB LAKE   

 

 

[1:25:52] 

 The Director of Corporate Services noted that the Province of Nova Scotia has 

identified 31 hectares of land at Cockscomb Lake that is a candidate for a provincial 

park. The Director of Parks, Recreation & Culture explained that this will not change 

what can be done in the area in terms of trail development by the Municipality or 

limit the current beach access. The Province is giving the Municipality an opportunity 

to provide feedback.  

 

C24(294) On motion of Councillors Perry and Moussa: 

Moved that staff send correspondence back (to the Province) with our concerns 

about converting this provincial park into a wilderness protected area, 

highlighting the fact that it goes against the Province’s policy for accessibility 

[1:35:00] 

Tapper 



Regular Meeting of Council – September 25, 2024 

Page 9 of 15 

to all public spaces and voice our concerns about accessibility, access, and 

amenities on site.  

 

MOTION CARRIED 

Councillor MacPhee was absent for the vote. 

 ITEM #16 – EAST HANTS CURLING ASSOCIATION REQUEST TO REDUCE FEES   

 The East Hants Curling Association is requesting a reduced fee for ice rental at the 

East Hants Sportsplex. The Director of Parks, Recreation & Culture reiterated that 

during the transition of the Sportsplex operations to the municipality, Council decided 

to keep the rates the same as they have been. An update on the transition will be 

coming in October, which will include rates. 

 

C24(295) On the motion of Councillor Perry and Deputy Warden Greene:  

Moved that Council defer decision regarding this correspondence until the next 

Sportsplex report is presented to Council.  

 

MOTION CARRIED 

Tapper 

 POLICE ADVISORY COMMITTEE REPORT   

 Councillor Rhyno, as Chairperson of the Police Advisory Committee, presented the 

report from the Police Advisory Committee for the meeting held on September 17, 

2024. The minutes from that meeting were made available to all members of Council. 

There are no motions coming forward as a result of that meeting. 

[98:00] 

 NEW MEMBER OATHS – JOANN PELLEY  

 JoAnn Pelley was sworn in as a public member of the Police Advisory Committee.  

 RCMP QUARTERLY REPORT  

 The RCMP presented their quarterly report which included follow-ups to the previous 

meeting, HR update, Operations update, Calls for Service, Road Safety, and School 

Resource. 

 

 DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE TRAINING  

 The Department of Justice Training will be conducted on November 12th.  

C24(296) On motion of Councillors Rhyno and Moussa:  

Moved the adoption of this report. 

 

MOTION CARRIED  
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CORPORATE & RESIDENTIAL SERVICES COMMITTEE REPORT 

 Councillor Perry, as Chairperson of the Corporate & Residential Services Committee, 

presented the report from the meeting held on September 17, 2024. The minutes of 

that meeting were made available to all members of Council. The following motions 

came forward as a result of that meeting: 

[99:00] 

 EAST HANTS & DISTRICT CHAMBER OF COMMERCE    

 Linda Wood and Tracy Williams of the East Hants & District Chamber of Commerce 

presented a presentation on the East Hants & District Chamber of Commerce and 

their activities to promote business in East Hants.  

 

 DISMANTLING RACISM AND HATE ACT  

C24(297) On motion of Councillors Perry and Mitchell: 

Moved that that Council approve $30,000 from Professional Services Reserve to 

have an external party complete accessibly audits of the Lloyd E. Matheson 

Centre, East Hants Aquatic Centre, East Hants Sportsplex, Waste Management 

Centre, Burntcoat Head Park and Fundy Tidal Interpretive Centre to support 

updates required under the Accessibility Plan and Dismantling Hate and Anti-

Racism Act;  

 

And that, Council direct staff to include an Equity, Diversity and Inclusion 

component in the community engagement taking place as part of the Recreation 

Facilities Master Plan exercise. 

 

MOTION CARRIED 

Clarkson 

[101:00] 

 DISPOSAL OF SURPLUS REAL PROPERTY POLICY  

C24(298) On motion of Councillors Perry and Moussa:  

Moved that Council repeal the Council Disposal of Surplus Property Policy and 

approve the new Disposal of Surplus Real Property Policy as attached to the 

Executive Committee agenda dated September 17, 2024. 

 

MOTION CARRIED 

Clarkson 

[102:00] 

C24(299) On motion of Councillors Perry and Hebb: 

Moved the adoption of the Report.  

 

MOTION CARRIED 

 

 INFRASTRUCTURE & OPERATIONS COMMITTEE REPORT  

 Councillor Garden-Cole, as Chairperson of the Infrastructure & Operations 

Committee, presented the report from the meeting held on September 17, 2024. The 

minutes from that meeting were made available to all members of Council. The 

following motion is coming forward as a result of that meeting. 
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CROSSWALK HIGHWAY 2 - ENFIELD   

C24(300) On motion of Councillors Garden-Cole and Rhyno:  

Moved that Council continue Project 21- 033, to complete the crosswalk project 

in Enfield with the awareness of the future potential infrastructure changes to 

the area. 

 

MOTION CARRIED 

Hulsman 

[106:00] 

C24(301) On motion of Councillor Garden-Cole and Deputy Warden Greene: 

Moved the adoption of the Report.  

 

MOTION CARRIED 

 

 PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT   

 Councillor Mitchell, as Chairperson of the Planning Advisory Committee, presented 

the report from the meeting held on September 17, 2024. The minutes of that 

meeting were made available to all members of Council. The following motions came 

forward as a result of that meeting: 

 

 SWEB ENERGY – EAST GORE SOLAR PROJECT   

C24(302) On the motion of Councillors Mitchell and Hebb: 

Moved that Council send a letter of support on this solar energy project (SWEB 

Energy – East Gore Solar Project).  

 

MOTION CARRIED 

Woodford 

[107:30] 

 CONVENT LANE TOWNHOUSES INC. APPLICATION: SUBSTANTIAL DEVELOPMENT 

AGREEMENT AND MPS POLICY AMENDMENT 

 

C24(303) On the motion of Councillors Mitchell and Hebb:  

Moved that Council does not enter into the development agreement and to 

honour the original development agreement (Re: Convent Lane Townhouses Inc.);  

And that, Council does not change the MPS. 

 

Ten (10) voting in favour. One (1) voting against. Deputy Warden Greene voting nay. 

 

MOTION CARRIED 

Woodford 

[109:00] 

 RYC PROPERTY LTD. APPLICATION: MPS AND LUB MAPPING AMENDMENTS  

 Dealt with at Public Hearing.   

 PLN24-007 2929 HIGHWAY 202: MPS AND LUB MAPPING AMENDMENTS  

 Dealt with at Public Hearing. 
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C24(304) On motion of Councillor Mitchell and Deputy Warden Greene:  

Moved the adoption of the Report.  

 

MOTION CARRIED 

 

 WARDEN'S REPORT  

 Deputy Warden Greene assumed the Chair. 
 
The Warden provided a verbal report on her recent activities. The following motions 
resulted from her report.  

 

 KEYS TO THE MUNICIPALITY   

C24(305) On motion of Warden Roulston and Councillor Hebb: 
Moved staff be directed begin the work of awarding Wyatt Sanford the keys to 
the Municipality.  
 
MOTION CARRIED  

Tapper 

[112:00] 

 OUTDOOR EVENT REGULATIONS   

C24(306) On motion of Warden Roulston and Councillor Garden-Cole: 

Moved that staff conduct a review of the outdoor event regulations around hours 

of operation, noise and facilities, etc., and that this review include a 

jurisdictional scan of regulations in other areas.  

 
MOTION CARRIED 

Woodford 

[115:00] 

 LONG LAKE ACCESS   

 Residents with a long-time family camp on an island in Long Lake have been using the 
municipal access to the lake since 2015. This access has not been fully developed by 
the Municipality and staff have expressed concerns around the liability associated 
with the residents using this access. The residents are concerned that if a locked gate 
is erected, access to their camp will disappear during those months that the gate is 
locked. They have inquired as to whether the Municipality would consider allowing 
them to have access if they sign a waiver of liability. 

 

C24(307) On motion of Warden Roulston and Councillor Moussa:  
Moved that staff investigate the possibility, as expeditiously as they can, of 
accepting a waiver of liability or coming to a mutually satisfactory agreement 
that will allow them (residents) to continue to use that access (to the camp on the 
island in Long Lake).  
 
MOTION CARRIED 

[125:00] 

Tapper 

C24(308) On motion of Warden Roulston and Councillor Moussa:  
Moved that the possibility of improving this access road to Long Lake be added 
to the budget discussions for next years’ budget.  

MOTION CARRIED  

[127:00] 

Tapper 
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 Warden Roulston resumed the Chair.  

 BUSINESS FROM COUNCILLORS  

 Councillors provided verbal reports on their recent activities. Staff addressed 

questions from Councillors. The following motions resulted from their reports. 

 

 INTERNALLY LIT SIGNS   

 Councillor Rhyno noted that the Maitland Fire Auxiliary would like to install an 

electronic (internally lit) sign but it is not permitted in the Heritage District or the 

RU2 zone, with the exception of those that have been grandfathered, which feels 

unfair.  

 

C24(309) On motion of Councillors Rhyno and Perry: 

Moved that staff bring a report on internally lit signs and how we can do this for 

better use in the RU2 zone.  

 

MOTION CARRIED 

Woodford 

[131:00] 

 HARDWOOD HERBICIDE SPRAY   

 Councillor Rhyno has received a complaint from a resident that has a cottage on Cedar 

Road. The complaint was that an ariel spray that is used to kill hardwood in the forest 

left a very bad odor. Councillor Rhyno subsequently learned that a permit can be 

obtained from the Department of Environment to use this spray but only on private 

land, not on Crown land. He raised concerns that this spay will have an effect on the 

wildlife. 

 

C24(310) On motion of Councillors Rhyno and Moussa:  

Moved that staff write to the Department of Environment and ask for more 

clarification on the spray program and why it is not allowed on Crown land but 

is on private lands.  

 

MOTION CARRIED 

[135:00] 

Clarkson 

 REQUEST FOR SIGNING REVIEW  

 Councillor Rhyno is concerned about the lack of signage on the sharp 90-degree corner 

near 1199 Burntcoat Road. Residents have concerns about the vehicles parking on the 

side of the road and feel there should be a no parking sign posted here. 

 

C24(311) On motion of Councillor Rhyno and Deputy Warden Greene:  

Moved that we write the Department of Public Works asking for a signing review 

in and around the turn of 1199 Burntcoat Road with the hopes of having no 

parking signs installed and an oversized checkerboard sign in each direction.   

 

MOTION CARRIED 

 

Councillor Rhyno stepped out briefly and returned at 9:51 p.m. 

[136:00] 

Hulsman 
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 BUSSING ISSUE  

C24(312) On motion of Councillors Garden-Cole and Perry: 

Moved that staff send a letter to CCRCE expressing concern over increasing 

interruption of bussing for students in East Hants and wondering how we can 

work towards a solution to this dilemma.  

MOTION CARRIED 

[143:00] 

Clarkson 

 DRAINAGE STUDY FOR HAVENWOOD DRIVE  [160:00] 

C24(313) On motion of Councillors MacPhee and Deputy Warden Greene:  

Moved that staff include in the draft budget that we do (an amount for the cost 

of) a study of the preexisting drainage flow and we engage with Nova Scotia 

Public Works (possibly to fund a portion of the study).    

 

MOTION CARRIED 

Hulsman 

 WYATT SANFORD SIGNS   

 Deputy Warden Greene has been approached regarding the installation of a sign at 

the entrance to Kennetcook honoring Wyatt Sanford, similar to the one in 

Shubenacadie honoring another Olympic athlete. The Municipality agreed to pay for 

the installation of the Shubenacadie sign at the time, as long as a group agreed to 

look after it.  

 

C24(314) On motion of Deputy Warden Greene and Councillor Hebb: 

Moved that staff liaise with Eric White of the Hants North Baseball Association 

on obtaining signs through the Municipality and finding out if his group, or the 

Hants North Rec group, would be able to maintain the upkeep of the signs.  

 

MOTION CARRIED 

[172:00] 

Tapper 

 BUSSING AND OTHER CCRCE ISSUES  

C24(315) On motion of Councillors Perry and Moussa:  

Moved (later amended) that staff organize the meeting with the 3 MLAs to speak 

about bussing and CCRCE issues post-election, at a time and date when the three of 

them are available.  

 

 

C24(316) On motion of Councillors Perry and Moussa:  

Moved to amend motion C24(315) to include other topics and issues within the 

Municipality, such as the use of schools, and to advise the Department of 

Education that the meeting will take place.  

 

AMENDMENT CARRIED  

[178:00] 

 AMENDED MOTION CARRIED 
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 For clarification, C24(315) is as follows:  

 

Moved that staff organize a meeting with the 3 MLAs, post-election at a time 

and date when the three of them are available, to speak about bussing and other 

topics and issues within the Municipality (topics listed in a letter to the Premier 

from June 2024), such as the use of schools; and to advise the Department of 

Education that the meeting will take place. 

 

 

Clarkson 

 PAVING EAST UNIACKE ROAD   

C24(317) On motion of Councillors Moussa and Perry:  

Moved that a letter be sent to the province that East Uniacke Road re-paving 

from Powell Drive to Nature Drive be added to the next provincial capital 

budget. 

 

MOTION CARRIED  

Hulsman 

 SETTING DATE & TIME OF NEXT REGULAR MEETING OF COUNCIL  

C24(318) On the motion of Deputy Warden Greene and Councillor Moussa:   

Moved that the Regular Meeting of Council (Policy & In Camera) be held on 

October 8, 2024, and Regular Meeting of Council on October 16, 2024.  

 

MOTION CARRIED 

 

 ADJOURNMENT  

C24(319) On motion of Councillor Rhyno and Deputy Warden Greene: 

Moved that Council adjourn at 10:31 p.m. 

 

MOTION CARRIED 

 

 

  Approved By: Adam Clarkson, Director of Corporate Services  

Date:  October 3, 2024 

 

 
Approved By: Eleanor Roulston, Warden 

Date: October 16, 2024 

 

/Jv 

 

 


